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SWALE JOINT TRANSPORTATION BOARD

MINUTES of the Meeting held in the Council Chamber, Swale House, East Street, 
Sittingbourne, Kent, ME10 3HT on Monday, 10 September 2018 from 5.30pm  - 
7.28pm.

PRESENT:  Councillors Cameron Beart, Derek Conway, James Hunt, Ken Ingleton 
(Vice-Chairman), Bryan Mulhern and Anita Walker (substitute for Councillor David 
Simmons).

Kent County Councillors:  Mike Baldock, Andy Booth, Bowles (Chairman), Sue 
Gent, Antony Hook and John Wright.

Kent Association of Local Councils: Parish Councillors Richard Palmer, Jeff Tutt 
and John Twiselton (substitute for Parish Councillor Peter MacDonald).

OFFICERS PRESENT:   Alan Blackburn (KCC Officer), Colin Finch (KCC Officer), 
Mike Knowles, Mike Marsh, Jo Millard and Katie Moreton (KCC Officer).

ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:  Councillors Mike Cosgrove, Alan Horton and 
Roger Truelove.

APOLOGIES: Parish Councillor Peter Macdonald and Councillor David Simmons.

188 EMERGENCY EVACUATION PROCEDURE 

The Chairman ensured that those present were aware of the emergency evacuation 
procedure.

189 MINUTES 

The Minutes of the Meeting held on 25 June 2018 (Minute Nos. 73 - 84) were taken 
as read, approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

190 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

No interests were declared.

191 PUBLIC SESSION 

The Chairman welcomed the members of the public to the meeting.

Councillor Cameron Beart presented a petition on behalf of local residents in 
relation to traffic issues in Halfway.  He explained that following previous concerns 
of speeding traffic in the area, a 20mph speed limit had been introduced but this 
was not enforced and was ignored by many drivers.  Councillor Beart advised that a 
doorstop survey had been carried out by Members in August 2018 with four 
different options for possible solutions to speeding traffic, and the results were 
included in the petition.  He asked for Kent County Council (KCC) to consider the 
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results and suggest options and report back to a future meeting.  The Chairman 
accepted the petition which was handed to the  District Manager for Swale so that a 
report could be written and submitted to a future meeting of the Board.

Mrs Jayne Venables, a local resident, presented a petition ‘20’s plenty for 
Newington’ on behalf of local residents, Agenda item 8. She highlighted the issues 
regularly suffered by residents and drew attention that other areas have 
implemented the 20’s plenty scheme.  Mrs Venables suggested that air pollution 
could be reduced and safety improved in the implementation of the scheme.  Miss 
Lucy Venables, a local resident, spoke in support of ‘20’s plenty for Newington’.  
She said that it was not safe for residents of all ages to walk or cycle in the area 
and gave accident statistic for the area, which included fatalities.  Members 
discussed the issue under Agenda Item 8 later in the meeting.

Mr Paul Sherlow, a local resident, spoke on Agenda Item 10: 7.5 Tonne Weight 
Restriction, Faversham.  He described the negative impact of lorries using West 
Street, Faversham which included safety, noise disturbance and damage to roads 
and buildings.   Councillor Mike Cosgrove added that other streets in Faversham 
should be considered for weight restrictions and there should be more signage to 
inform users of any road restrictions.

Mrs Tanina Patrick presented a petition on behalf of local residents in relation to 
issues at The Leas, Minster.  She said that there had been an increase in the 
number of mobile homes parking overnight and longer, and also highlighted 
speeding cars.  The Chairman accepted the petition which was passed to Officers 
so that a report could be submitted to a future meeting of the Board.

Recommendations for Swale Borough Council’s Cabinet

192 CONYER ROAD, TEYNHAM 

The Seafront and Engineering Manager introduced the report and gave a history of 
options suggested prior to the current request to review parking in the area.  He 
highlighted that Teynham Parish Council had previously objected to the option of 
removing the single yellow line outside Bridge Cottages but this option would be 
discussed again and reported back to a future meeting of the Board.  The Chairman 
highlighted the difficulties in finding a solution for residents and businesses in the 
area.

Recommended:

(1)  That the contents of the report be noted.

193 ST. MARY'S SCHOOL, ORCHARD PLACE AND QUEEN ELIZABETH 
GRAMMAR SCHOOL, ABBEY PLACE, FAVERSHAM 

St. Mary’s School

A Member advised that he had been in communication with the Head of St. Mary’s 
School and the parking issue was at the school entrance as well as outside the 
school.  He added that he had witnessed cars parked on the zig-zags at the school 
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but parking enforcement was not carried out.  He suggested that the Head consider 
the report and a further update report be presented to the next Swale JTB meeting 
on 17December 2018.  Another Member sought clarification on action that could be 
taken on private land and suggested a site visit.

A Member sought clarification on whether the land was owned by KCC and the 
Cabinet Member for Housing and Safer Communities said that parking on private 
land could not be enforced.

The Seafront and Engineering Manager agreed to contact the Parking Manager 
with a request for increased parking enforcement. 

The District Manager for Swale advised that the school had nominated the 
Caretaker as the point of contact and he was currently checking ownership of the 
land.  He added that yellow box markings might be appropriate and this would be 
discussed with the Caretaker once all the relevant information on ownership had 
been confirmed.

The Chairman suggested a meeting between the Caretaker of the school, the 
District Manager for Swale and the Seafront and Engineering Manager, with an 
invitation to the Ward and KCC Councillors to attend.

Queen Elizabeth School

Members spoke in support of the proposal.

Recommended:

(1)  That an update report on St. Mary’s School be brought back to the next 
meeting of the Board on 17 December 2018, following a meeting between the 
relevant Officers and Members with the Caretaker at the school.

(2)  That a short section of single yellow line in Abbey Place, Faversham be 
added to the next Traffic Regulation Order.

Recommendations for Kent County Council’s Cabinet

194 20 IS PLENTY FOR NEWINGTON PETITION 

The Ward Member thanked the public speakers for their input and gave his support 
for the petition.  He said that further development in the area would cause an 
increase in traffic and that Newington was often the preferred direct route rather 
than the M2.  He spoke of a joined-up approach of tackling air quality issues 
through the 20’s plenty scheme.

A Parish Councillor suggested that KCC should reconsider their criteria for 
implementing 20mph limits and said that the A2 through Newington was the dividing 
line of the village.

In the discussion that followed, Members raised the following points:
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 Would the proposal be more acceptable if the A2 was omitted?;
 blanket policies needed to reflect local conditions and should be considered 

on a case by case basis;
 the narrowest point of the A2 was in Newington;
 there should be a KCC review on the 20mph limit policy on A roads;
 sceptical about the enforcement of 20mph limit and
 even if not enforced, 20mph signs made some people drive slower and 

improved safety.

A Member said that Swale Borough Council (SBC) should not be dictating KCC 
policies and that further discussion should take place after a report had been 
produced for the next meeting.  

The Principal Transport and Development Planner advised that roads were 
considered on a case by case basis and although not restricted, the A2 was a 
primary vehicular route.

County Councillor Mike Baldock proposed: “That consideration be given to review 
the current 20mph policy with regard to infrastructure, roads not just limits”

This was seconded by Kent County Councillor Antony Hook.

On being put to the vote, the proposal was lost.

Recommended:

(1)  That a report on 20’s plenty for Newington be produced and discussed at 
a future meeting of the Board.

195 HGV PARKING ON EUROLINK INDUSTRIAL ESTATE, SITTINGBOURNE 

A Member highlighted the negative impact of overnight parking of HGV’s and said 
that proper overnight facilities for lorry drivers in the Borough were necessary.

Another Member spoke of the waste and hygiene issues, and noise and anti-social 
problems.

A Member said that the issues were not just restricted to the Eurolink Industrial 
Estate, and suggested overnight lorry parking in the whole Borough was included in 
a future report.  He also drew attention to buses parked on Swale Way.

Recommended:

(1)  That a report on HGV Parking on Eurolink Industrial Estate be produced 
and discussed at a future meeting of the Board.

196 7.5 TONNE WEIGHT RESTRICTION, FAVERSHAM 
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A Member spoke in support of the proposed weight restriction and suggested the 
weight restriction should start at the Sainsbury’s supermarket in Bysing Wood 
Road, Faversham.

Recommended:

(1)  That a report on a 7.5 Tonne Weight Restriction in West Street, Faversham 
be produced for a future Board meeting. 

197 HIGHWAY FLOODING 

The Chairman welcomed the Drainage and Structures Asset Manager to the 
meeting.

The Drainage and Structures Asset Manager introduced the report and explained 
that a Section 19 investigation for Sittingbourne and the surrounding villages on the 
impact of the flooding that occurred on 29 May 2018 was currently in progress, and 
the report would be on KCC’s website in 6 to 8 weeks.  She explained that, due to 
the prolonged and intense downpours on that day, even if all drains were cleared, 
flooding still would have occurred.

A Member thanked the Drainage and Structures Asset Manager and advised that 
the drainage issues in Bell Road and Glovers Crescent, Sittingbourne were now 
being resolved.  He suggested that the review should consider residents further 
along the drainage system where it might be backed up.

A Member suggested drains in rural areas were looked at after crop harvests.

A Member gave an example of a resident reporting drainage issues that did not 
meet the criteria for investigation and suggested the criteria needed to be reviewed.

Resolved:

(1)  That the report be noted.

198 HOUSING INFRASTRUCTURE FUND (HIF) 

The Principal Transport and Development Planner introduced the report and said 
that it was positive news that the bid had got through the first round but that funding 
was not yet guaranteed.

A Member said that Borden and Grove Park Wards should have been included as 
Ward areas and sought clarification on 3.4 in the report.

In response to questions from a Member, the Principal Transport and Development 
Planner advised that buses stopping on the A2 were a key factor in blocking traffic.  
He advised that planned bus parking proposals would be brought to a future Board 
meeting. 

The Principal Transport and Development Planner said that the issues at the Key 
Street junction had been modelled, and driver behaviour had added to the issues 
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but the Stockbury junction and Key Street scheme would benefit the A2.  He 
confirmed that there was one set of traffic lights planned.

The Principal Transport and Development Planner referred to the transport model 
included in the planning application for South West Sittingbourne which would be 
debated at a future Planning Committee.  He advised that if the HIF bid was 
unsuccessful, alternative grant funding would have to be sought.

Recommended:

(1)  That the report be noted. 

199 HIGHWAYS WORK PROGRAMME 

There was no discussion.

Recommended:

(1)  That the report be noted.

200 PROGRESS UPDATE REPORT 

A Member referred to page 55 218/09/14 Lower Road Junction with Barton Hill 
Drive, Isle of Sheppey and praised the progress made but asked for action to be 
taken against the fly-posting on the Heras fencing.  The same Member asked for an 
urgent update on page 57 1228/03/17 Church Road, Eastchurch.

A Member welcomed the progress made on page 56 383/12/15 Pedestrian 
Crossing at South Avenue School, Sittingbourne but asked that visibility was also 
considered.  The same Member sought an update on page 60 78/06/08 Bell 
Road/Highsted Road Traffic. In response, the District Manager for Swale advised 
that the consultation was still live and any views should be sent to Paul Brand, as 
previously minuted.

A Member requested an update on page 57 1228/03/07 Church Road, Eastchurch 
and advised that work was complete on page 59 209/09/17 Proposed Speed Limit 
Reduction, Queenborough and Halfway Houses, Isle of Sheppey, but the 
consultation to make Danley Road one-way had not yet been carried out.

A Member referred to page 59 411/12/17 Kent Community Rail Partnership and 
advised that the meeting had taken place and the item could be removed from the 
update.

A Member referred to page 60 78/06/18 Bell Road/Highsted Road Traffic and 
requested that the trial parking measures be commenced soon, and regular 
updates be provided.  In response, the Seafront and Engineering Manager advised 
that he was in communication with SBC and KCC Parking Managers on the 
logistics of carrying out the temporary parking trial as road lining was not an option.  
He added that the bus operators had no particular concern about parking on the 
east side of the road rather than the west.
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Resolved:

(1)  That the report be noted.

201 DATE OF NEXT MEETING 

The Chairman confirmed the date of the next meeting of the Board was 5.30pm on 
17 December 2018.

Chairman

Copies of this document are available on the Council website http://www.swale.gov.uk/dso/. 
If you would like hard copies or alternative versions (i.e. large print, audio, different 
language) we will do our best to accommodate your request please contact Swale Borough 
Council at Swale House, East Street, Sittingbourne, Kent, ME10 3HT or telephone the 
Customer Service Centre 01795 417850.

All Minutes are draft until agreed at the next meeting of the Committee/Panel


